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Abstract	  
Most	  established	  communities	  aspire	  for	  growth	  and	  developments	  demonstrable	  
in	   the	   degree	   of	   scientific	   and	   technological	   outputs.	   These	   outputs	   are	   made	  
possible	   through	   the	   function	   of	   the	   human	  mind,	   hence,	   the	   expedience	   of	   the	  
human	   person	   as	   the	   focus	   of	   social	   development.	   However,	   the	   sustenance	   of	  
development	  is	  made	  possible	  through	  human	  policies	  from	  reformed	  entities,	  and	  
this	   is	  where	   the	   state	   and	   its	   apparatus	   (social	   institutions)	   like	   the	   government	  
are	  inevitable.	  Less	  emphasis	  has	  been	  laid	  on	  human	  reform	  and	  the	  role	  it	  plays	  in	  
social	   reform	   in	   Africa	   through	   piecemeal	   engineering.	   Therefore,	   this	   paper	  
investigates	   the	  position	  and	  primacy	  of	  human	   reform	   in	   social	   reform	   in	  Africa.	  
Using	   Karl	   Popper’s	   idea	   of	   piecemeal	   social	   engineering	   as	   a	   theoretical	  
framework,	  this	  paper	  argues	  that	  human	  reform	  remains	  pivotal	  to	  Africa’s	  social	  
reform.	  This	  paper	  argues	  that	  if	  there	  is	  no	  sufficient	  human	  reform,	  Karl	  Popper’s	  
piecemeal	   social	   engineering	   which	   has	   greatly	   impacted	   social	   reforms	   in	   some	  
developed	  nations	  will	  be	  fruitless	  in	  Africa.	  The	  methods	  of	  argumentation	  will	  be	  
expository,	  analytic	  as	  well	  as	  evaluative.	  	  
	  
Keywords:	   	   Karl	   Popper,	   piecemeal	   social	   engineering,	   human	   reform,	   social	  
reform,	  Africa.	  
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Introduction 
African scholars have, for 
many years, attributed the 
low pace of development in 
Africa to colonialism 
(Igboin & Otite, 2011). 
This fact is undeniable, 
yet some other 
(post)colonies freed from 
the same experience are on 
a higher pedestal in 
development terms than 
Africa. Simply, it entails 
that there are some 
internal factors which have 
hindered development in 
Africa apart from 
colonialism. Therefore, the 
time for apportioning blame 
to colonialism and its 
masters is gone and as 
such, the need for a 
headway (Uluocha, 2015). 
Hence, the idea of social 
reform is proposed in this 
study. 
 
We shall examine Popper’s 
piecemeal social 
engineering and some other 
social theories as tools 
for social reform. In 
Popper’s idea, knowledge, 
and not necessarily 

history, is paramount to 
the direction society 
takes.  This focus on 
knowledge underscores the 
role of the human person. 
Invariably, social reform 
is dependent on how human 
impulses are managed 
(Miller, 1987). This places 
the individual at the 
centre of piecemeal 
engineering and social 
reform. Therefore, this 
paper investigates 
piecemeal social 
engineering and social 
reform in Africa with the 
aim of examining the role 
of the individual in making 
it a possibility. The paper 
argues that, for piecemeal 
social engineering and 
social reform to be 
successful, human minds 
must be positively reformed 
in order to engineer the 
needed reforms for/in 
Africa while giving a 
platform for further 
suggestions. The research 
methods are expository, 
analytic and evaluative.   
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The Notion of Social 
Engineering 
The word ‘engineering’ is a 
scientific and 
technological term that 
deals with how machines 
work. This term was 
introduced into the social 
realm as social engineering 
and was supposedly coined 
by an American advocate 
called William Tolman in 
1899. Social engineering is 
the process of enhancing 
workers’ efficiency similar 
to the way machines are 
made efficient. When 
extended to social 
philosophy, it is a process 
of reformation in a more 
scientific way, which 
entails dealing with the 
facts of a situation than a 
logical application of 
principles. It is about an 
increase in economic and 
social stability involving 
hopes of cooperation 
between labour and capital.  
It is about a scientific 
way of carrying out social 
responsibility (Benny, 
2005). The word social 
engineering can as well 

connote how techniques are 
used on people to get 
sensitive information about 
them. To this extent, 
social engineering is the 
art of intentionally 
manipulating behaviours 
using specially crafted 
techniques of 
communication. It can also 
be explained as an art of 
utilizing human behaviours 
to breach security without 
the participant/s 
(victim/s) even realizing 
that they have been 
manipulated. In line with 
its nature of manipulation 
is its ability to elicit 
sensitive information 
and/or manipulate 
individuals into performing 
actions that may result in 
a security breach (Watson, 
Mason, & Ackroyd, 2014). 
The following definitions 
espouse social engineering 
as both an art and a 
behavioural concept aimed 
at manipulating to achieve 
a desired end through 
skilful actions and 
communication. 
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Stoddard (2011) agreed with 
Watson and others on social 
engineering as a mode(l) 
whose primary skill is 
human manipulation and 
added that other tools of 
social engineering include 
administration, 
intimidation, sex appeal or 
even bribery as secondary. 
These aforementioned 
explanations on social 
engineering are to expose 
various perspectives of it 
but for the sake of this 
paper and the position it 
expresses to argue, we 
shall adopt and restrain 
our scope within the 
terrain of the fact that 
any social engineering must 
be in line with a plan, 
communication, action and 
continuity. In essence, it 
goes beyond principles to 
actions. In summary, social 
engineering is about 
scientifically reforming 
social behaviours and 
institutions in order to 
ensure efficiency and 
effectiveness – in a way 
similar to a machine.  Karl 
popper expresses a 

different and a more 
positive view of social 
engineering, hence his idea 
of piecemeal social 
engineering is discussed 
subsequently. 
 
Karl Popper and His Notion 
of Piecemeal Social 
Engineering 
Karl Popper was born on 28 
July 1902, at a place 
called Himmelhof in the 
Ober St. Veit district of 
Vienna. According to him, 
he became philosophical 
before he became emotional 
and morally conscious. The 
experience he got from his 
master Adalbert Pösch 
during his carpentry 
apprenticeship stirred his 
interest in epistemology 
and much more in 
fallibilism, falsifiability 
and piecemeal social 
engineering. Hence, he 
understood that knowledge 
is got when one accepts 
ignorance. Deductively, 
this ignorance opens up the 
horizon for philosophies of 
both scientific and 
political progress where 
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piecemeal social 
engineering belongs. Karl 
Popper’s piecemeal social 
engineering is aimed at 
importing engineering 
strategies into the 
administration of social 
institutions. He believes 
that historical predictions 
are prophecies though with 
little or more importance. 
In line with this, he 
identified two kinds of 
predictions, namely the 
historical predictions 
which are mere prophecies 
and technological 
predictions which form the 
basis of engineering.  It 
is also pertinent to note 
that Popper identified two 
categories of historicists. 
The first are those who 
argue that sociological 
experiments are useless and 
impossible, while the 
second are those who 
believe that social 
engineering (the planning 
and construction of 
institutions and the 
improvement of strategies 
for social development) is 
possible (Popper, 1957). By 

implication, a sociological 
experiment is for 
sociological development 
using various available 
resources. 
 
With his thesis that true 
development, whether social 
or technological, is 
dependent on the direction 
of knowledge, Popper adopts 
a term to accommodate the 
two kinds of predictions, 
hence his idea of 
technological social 
science (Popper, 1957). 
This method (or methodology 
as he prefers) would aid 
social engineering and, in 
extension, social reform, 
for he upholds that:  

Such methodology would 
lead to the study of 
the general laws of 
social life with the 
aim of finding all 
those facts which 
would be indispensable 
as a basis for the 
work of everyone 
seeking to reform 
social institutions. 
There is no doubt that 
such facts exist. We 
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know many utopian 
systems for instance, 
which are 
impracticable simply 
because they do not 
consider such facts 
sufficiently. The 
technological 
methodology we are 
considering would aim 
at furnishing means of 
avoiding such 
unrealistic 
constructions. It 
would be anti-
historicist but by no 
means anti-historical 
(Popper, 1957, p. 46)     

From the above quotation, 
Popper stresses the fact 
that social engineering, as 
he intends to propagate, 
would adopt historical 
experiences as a most 
important source of 
information. The aim is not 
to find laws for social 
development but to identify 
laws which impose 
limitations upon the 
construction of social 
institutions. The last 
statement informs the 
background of why it will 

be historical but not 
historicist in nature. For 
the historicists, histories 
are prophecies and as such 
useless but neither so for  
historians nor for Popper, 
especially as it pertains 
to his development of 
piecemeal social 
engineering. In essence, 
Popper’s focus goes beyond 
the historicist position. 
This position proposes that 
though wishes, thoughts, 
dreams, reasoning, fears 
and knowledge, as well as 
interests and energies, are 
all forces in the societal 
development, they cannot 
bring about anything 
according to plan. In other 
words, social revolutions 
are not brought about by 
rational plans but by 
social forces, for example, 
conflicts of interest 
(Popper, 1957). 
Interpreting Popper’s 
analysis of the 
historicist’s position 
implies that social 
revolution is not a direct 
result of rational plans 
but a conflict of 
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interests. This position 
may be undeniable in the 
sense that the clamour for 
social revolution becomes 
inevitable when there is an 
unfavourable status quo; 
yet social revolution may 
not be necessarily violent. 
It can come in the form of 
a reform which has to be 
gradual. Besides, the 
historicist’s orientation 
that a rationally planned 
social revolution will end 
up being more or less 
different from expectation 
should not be a substitute 
for a rational plan; rather 
a rational plan should be 
more elastic to accommodate 
the unforeseen. This 
decision should be one of 
the contributions that 
knowledge has to make in 
the social reformation of 
social institutions. 
 
Popper in the above 
quotation disagrees with 
the historicist model due 
to its ideological 
underpinnings. As such, he 
proposed a model which he 
feels is better, a method 

he labelled as successful. 
This methodology is 
piecemeal technology. A 
concept he used to avert 
suspicion that might be 
associated with social 
technology/engineering 
(Popper, 1957). Karl Popper 
believes that piecemeal 
technology/tinkering 
combined with critical 
analysis is the main way to 
practical results in the 
social as well as natural 
sciences, as he argued in 
the following way lines: 

The social sciences 
have developed very 
largely through the 
criticisms of 
proposals for social 
improvements or more 
precisely, through 
attempts to find out 
whether or not some 
particular economic or 
political action is 
likely to produce an 
expected, or desired 
result… what I have in 
mind when I refer to 
the technological 
approach to social 
sciences or to 
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‘piecemeal social 
technology (Popper, 
1957, p. 58-59). 

 
Interpreting Popper within 
this context is based on 
the conviction that 
engineering is incomplete 
without critical analysis. 
In other words, there is a 
role that rationality plays 
to bring about a successful 
technology. Within the 
domain of critical analysis 
is found the relevance of 
the piecemeal mode of 
operation. This is because 
analysis involves 
dissection in parts, while 
piecemeal is about a piece 
at a time in a gradual 
process. This methodology 
does not eliminate the 
social problem but imposes 
a discipline on our 
speculative inclination, 
helping us in the 
fundamental task of 
selecting problems, that is 
the task of the standard of 
clarity and practical 
testability. This intent is 
to find out which situation 
is possible, possible 

expectations that are 
consequent of given 
situations and ways of 
managing them (Popper, 
1957). Though not all 
scientific laws can be so 
imported, a few can, which 
is the point of interest 
here. The fear of suspicion 
for the word ‘social 
engineering’ generated in 
Popper the desire to 
introduce the term 
‘piecemeal’ in order to 
counter the criticism 
associated with the 
historicist model of social 
engineering, which was seen 
as utopic. 
 
This paper shall briefly 
place piecemeal and utopian 
social engineering side by 
side and develop a point of 
departure for the 
demonstration of piecemeal 
technology as a tool for 
social reform in Africa. 
For Popper, piecemeal 
social engineering is the 
practical application of 
the results of piecemeal 
technology. The focus of 
piecemeal social 
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engineering is to attain 
ends that are not just of 
pure sciences but that 
which concern social 
activities both of private 
and public character. 
 
Interpreting this implies 
that just like technology 
applies the results of laws 
derived from workable 
hypotheses to achieve an 
end, so is social 
technology in the use of 
social laws derived from 
attainable social 
hypotheses to attain ends 
in the social realm. Within 
the relevance of 
technology, compatibility 
and realization are taken 
cognizance of due to the 
consciousness of the 
vitality of hypotheses, 
laws and results. To this 
extent, it differs from 
historicism. By extension, 
a social engineer is 
characterized by designing, 
reconstructing and running 
fresh institutions or those 
already in existence. A 
piecemeal social engineer 
further recognizes that 

only a minority of social 
institutions are 
consciously designed while 
the vast majority just 
‘grown’ as the undesigned 
results of human actions 
(Popper, 1957). Simply put, 
it means that society, in 
the words of Habermas, 
grows from simple to 
complex and, as such, 
allows for the expansion of 
human activities which 
manifest in the 
establishment of more 
institutions. A piecemeal 
social engineer, though 
interested in the general 
welfare is further 
characterized by Popper.  
According to him, a 
piecemeal social engineer: 

Does not believe in 
the method of re-
designing as a whole. 
Whatever his ends, he 
tries to achieve them 
by small adjustments 
and re-adjustments 
which can continually 
be improved upon. His 
ends may be of 
diverse kinds… This 
public or political 
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social engineering 
may have the most 
diverse tendencies, 
totalitarian as well 
as liberal (Popper, 
1957, p. 66). 

In piecemeal social 
engineering, it is not many 
pieces at a time but a 
piece at a time as in a 
meal where a spoonful is 
put into the mouth at a 
time, chewed and/or 
swallowed for an end, which 
is satisfaction. Piecemeal 
social engineering is 
neither radical nor violent 
but gradual, continuous and 
revisional, employing as 
many practicable and 
pragmatic techniques as 
possible.  It is step by 
step, comparing results 
anticipated and achieved, 
accommodating unwanted 
consequences of the action, 
simple and limited for the 
sake of accuracy and focus 
(Popper, 1957). Utopian 
social engineering for 
Popper is unattainable 
because: 

It is never of a 
private but of a 

‘public’ character. It 
aims at remodeling the 
whole of society in 
accordance with a 
blue-print…. seizing 
key position…until the 
state becomes 
identical with 
society…and the 
control of the 
historical forces that 
mould the future of 
the development of a 
society (Popper, 1957, 
p. 67). 

Placing the two versions of 
social engineering side by 
side, one sees that for 
piecemeal social 
engineering, a social 
engineer is aware of his 
inadequate knowledge, hence 
the possibility of 
mistakes. This disposition 
will, in turn, enhance 
tolerance, diversity and 
elasticity but for holistic 
or utopian social 
engineering, it is holistic 
and entire, criticizes 
piecemeal as so modest a 
model, yet ends up partly 
like the piecemeal due to 
the unintended consequences 
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that eventually manifest 
(Popper, 1957). In simple 
terms, utopian social 
engineering is entire in 
principle but falls back to 
aspects of piecemeal social 
technology in practice, 
which is the bane of its 
success. Existing analyses 
show that piecemeal social 
engineering is preferred to 
the utopian because it is 
open-minded, flexible and 
dependent on the knowledge 
available at a time. The 
following exposition 
underscores the notion of 
piecemeal social 
engineering by Karl Popper, 
its nature and 
characteristics which 
involve studying the 
institutions and 
formulating results in the 
form of hypotheses which 
can be changed or modified, 
as the case may be (Popper, 
2002). This attribute 
underscores it as a method 
of rational social reform 
(Popper, 1957). However, we 
cannot deny that his model 
has some shortcomings, as 
we will highlight below. 

Nevertheless, our position 
is that its relevance 
outweighs its weaknesses.
  
 
Highlights of the Defects 
of Piecemeal Social 
Engineering 
The failure to provide a 
practical guide for its 
implementation, especially 
in concrete situations, is 
one of its major drawbacks. 
By implication, 
contextualization and 
discretion are the 
immediate alternatives. 
Secondly, in principle, it 
is easily practicable but 
in praxis, its discrete 
nature restricts its 
interpretation to mostly 
brilliant personalities. 
Thirdly, his focus on the 
evil than the good of the 
society questions the 
criterion for measuring the 
evil of various societies 
to ascertain the degree of 
urgency and attention. 
Fourthly, the placement of 
rationality as the guiding 
principle is superficial 
because it is usually 



	  
ikenga	   	   Vol.	  23,	  No.1,	  March,	  2022 

	  Ezeanya.	  Otegbulu.	  Anichebe.	               https://doi.org/10.53836/ijia/2022/23/1/002 11	  
 	  

difficult to have a 
completely rational 
citizenry. Invariably, it 
is also difficult to have 
all-round knowledgeable 
citizens on the one hand 
(Ezeugwu, 2020). 
 
On the other hand, it is 
really difficult to defend 
the tenability of piecemeal 
engineering in a disrupted 
and corrupted circumstance. 
As such, Ezebuilo (2019) 
suggests piecemeal-holistic 
political reform as an 
alternative, but such a 
combination can lead to 
some confusion. Despite 
these loopholes, piecemeal 
social engineering will 
contribute immensely to 
human reform which will 
manifest in the reformation 
of social institutions. 
  
Piecemeal Social 
Engineering as A Tool for 
Social Reform 
Piecemeal engineering as a 
social reform strategy 
involves reconstruction. In 
reconstruction, there is 
always a status quo, while 

to reform is to give a new 
look and usually a better 
one. Piecemeal engineering 
becomes a tool for social 
reform in its nature of 
adjustments and 
readjustments. For the sake 
of clarity, arguing from 
Popper’s perspective, one 
can assert that piecemeal 
engineering is for social 
reform. Adjustments and the 
formulation of hypotheses 
are not done by machines 
but by humans.  
 
At this juncture, piecemeal 
engineering faces a 
challenge from which this 
paper establishes its 
position. This paper argues 
that social reform as an 
outcome of piecemeal social 
engineering can only be 
successful and sustained 
with the function of human 
reform. It does not 
necessarily follow that 
social reform is an outcome 
of piecemeal engineering as 
a necessary condition. It 
simply means that the 
intricacies of piecemeal 
social engineering are 
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usually reformative. When 
one talks about social 
reform, it calls to mind an 
unfavourable status quo 
that needs to be 
reconsidered and mostly 
positively. It is usually 
determined and motivated by 
the nature of a priori 
institutional legacies 
(Huo, 2009) that affect 
social institutions. One of 
the tenets of piecemeal 
social engineering is the 
idea of studying social 
institutions to formulate 
adequate policies. At this 
level of study, social 
reformation does the work 
of detection (Freeden, 
1978). In detecting, it 
examines institutions to 
see the strategic points 
and degree of need in order 
to develop the needful 
policies. One could 
presuppose this as the 
earliest phase of social 
reformation in line with 
piecemeal engineering.  
 
After detection, the people 
are inspired through 
conscious awareness of 

their status in social 
conditions. As such, 
Freeden (1978) argues that 
this knowledge becomes the 
pioneer of true 
consciousness, arousing the 
mind and helping it to 
evolve through social 
progress and elicit ethical 
potentialities. This stage 
may not always be 
completely positive due to 
the involvement of the 
human mind and will, yet it 
will go a long way to lure 
people’s interests toward 
the affairs and the need of 
their society. When these 
needs are recognized, 
needful policies are 
established to develop the 
society to forestall the 
hindrances (Freeden, 1978). 
This simply means that the 
a priori institutional 
legacies may have 
predominant hindrances to 
modern progress that needs 
to be hindered. 
 
Social reform, though taken 
from a new liberal 
perspective, cannot be 
restricted to it. Apart 
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from the aforementioned 
points, it goes beyond the 
improvement of the 
condition of living of 
certain people to adjusting 
social evils with social 
remedies, redressing 
wrongs, continuous and 
dynamic operation of the 
mind rooted in a change in 
orientation towards society 
and social values, seeing 
cooperation as a fact of 
social life. Freeden (1978) 
acknowledges that it then 
becomes an endless quest 
through the ethicality and 
rationality of humans to 
create and restore balance 
and be in control of both 
their physical and human 
environment. Social reform 
through piecemeal 
engineering will achieve 
considerable success 
through the social mind 
which is the mass of 
communicable ideas 
operative in society and 
the result of the 
interaction between 
individuals. One may ask 
how then does this connect 
to piecemeal engineering? 

Placing the notion of 
social reform and piecemeal 
engineering side by side, 
it becomes obvious why the 
latter is a tool for the 
former. The central focus 
of piecemeal social 
engineering is on gradual 
construction and 
reconstruction which is the 
essence of social reform 
where, without violence to 
persons or shock to the 
principle of public 
morality, there may be a 
wider diffusion of physical 
comfort and loftier 
standards of national 
morality. Deducing from the 
above, it is clear that all 
the efforts that 
considerably make up social 
reform are centred on  
making a better human being 
with character by providing 
a comfortable disposition. 
This is achieved by 
improving the human stock 
physically, morally and 
spiritually and by 
improving the environment 
(Freeden, 1978). To this 
extent, human reform forms 
a formidable determinant to 
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piecemeal engineering and 
social reform in Africa as 
shall be treated 
subsequently.  
 
The African Situation 
The coming of the colonial 
masters ushered in a 
political and social regime 
which resulted in the 
erosion of various African 
values, cultures and 
religions. This is evident 
in the gross attempt by the 
colonialists to replace 
indigenous values, cultures 
and religions (which were 
termed barbaric) with their 
alien systems (imposed as 
supererogatory). This is a 
situation Africa continues 
to grapple with to date  
(Igboin, 2011). There is no 
doubt that colonialism 
influenced African culture 
and values. Nevertheless, 
beyond the external 
influence, Africans are yet 
to do the needful in 
breaking out from the 
shackles of colonial 
influence. This experience 
has been contributory to 
the issue of developmental 

challenges in Nigeria  
(Otite, 2011) in particular 
and Africa in general.  
 
With the halt of 
colonialism, Africans 
believe that there is still 
neo-colonialism 
characterized by the use of 
local agents in the form of 
political leaders who 
misappropriate and 
mismanage government funds 
for selfish interests and 
corruptive acts too. These 
local agents (i.e., the 
political leaders) are used 
to gain control of the 
state's economic resources. 
The exploitative tendencies 
of colonialism got 
perpetuated because they 
readily found African 
leaders as conducive and 
willing channels to 
achieving this (Otite, 
2011). This point is of 
interest to us because we 
believe that Africans 
should go beyond 
colonialism and tackle 
their situations 
internally. Colonialism, in 
its current dimension, is 
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perpetuated by Africans 
whose selfishness beclouds 
their sense of patriotism. 
Unfortunately, this class 
of people usually find 
their way to political 
positions. Logically, it 
follows that if selfishness 
is reduced to minimum 
interference in state 
matters, neo-colonialism 
would then be dealt with in 
African territory. 
 
Substantiating the above 
position is the fact that 
after Nigerian independence 
(as well as in many other 
African countries), there 
was an intervention by the 
military in the expansion 
of the state. This is a 
response to the clamour for 
self-determination by some 
ethnic groups (Yongo, 2015) 
on the one hand. On the 
other hand, the story of 
the Nubis as the militants 
of the colonial masters in 
the invasion of Uganda and 
their role for Buganda in 
the sustenance of internal 
wars among indigenous 
Ugandans as well as their 

role in the creation of 
Uganda shows that what was 
of interest to the two 
groups (colonial masters 
and Buganda) is their 
military skill and 
religious unity. A skill 
that sustained them during 
their isolation by the 
Ugandan government as bona 
fide citizens until 
otherwise corrected 
(Mahajubu, Khanakwa, & 
Musis, 2019).  
 
Colonialism has also been 
blamed for the people’s 
abandonment of their means 
of livelihoods. For 
instance, the Mbaise 
community of Imo State are 
known for yam production 
among other farming 
activities but have been 
abandoned by many due to 
the influence of 
colonialism. As such, many 
have abandoned farming for 
non-agricultural means of 
survival (Mbakwe, 2015). 
But the fact is that it is 
not about colonialism but 
an ideological shift. 
Malaysia thrives on 
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agriculture yet they were 
once colonies. China has 
become one of the world 
powers because of a change 
in ideology.  Even 
Singapore through the 
Autocrat and Premier, Lee 
Kuan Yew, moved from being 
a third-world to being a 
first-world country. With 
his team, Yew devised 
strategies that attracted 
investors to Singapore and 
enhanced development. This 
is all about a shift in 
ideology. 
 
These case studies have 
shown the influence of 
colonialism on the African 
experience as well as the 
role of self-assertion and 
determination as in the 
case of Nubis and their 
military advantage. 
However, some companies 
that were built during the 
post-colonial experience in 
Nigeria like the Ajaokuta 
Steel Plant, NigerCem in 
Nkalagu and Textile 
Industries at Aba are not 
currently in a bad state. 
Some have gone into 

dilapidation and 
abandonment. This is not 
caused by colonialism but 
by selfish leaders who are 
not interested in 
developing Africa but in 
acquiring wealth for their 
unborn generations. In 
extension, colonialism is 
not the problem; self-
interest is. If not, why is 
it that an individual 
complains about the state 
of Nigeria and Africa but 
once the person becomes a 
political officer, the 
story changes? Why do the 
political candidates know 
what to say during their 
political campaigns but go 
against them when in office 
or is the person issuing 
the manifesto different 
from the person being sworn 
into political office? Is 
it not one and the same 
person? 
 
It boils down to the issue 
of leadership. Leadership 
is led by humans, which 
substantiates the fact that 
Nigeria in particular and 
Africa, in general, will 
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genuinely develop only when 
they institute 
knowledgeable leaders. This 
is the essence of human 
reform.  Most developed and 
developing countries do not 
have debatable leaders in 
terms of knowledge. This 
paper is not proposing that 
knowledge and human reform 
are the same, but that 
knowledge is fundamental to 
the plausibility of human 
reform. One who is not 
knowledgeable may not 
understand or identify when 
the need for both human and 
institutional reform 
arises. An ignorant fellow 
will lack the foresight 
that when a nation 
develops, to a good extent, 
the individual develops. 
   
Human Reform for Social 
Reform in Africa through 
Piecemeal Engineering. 
Karl Popper in his 
piecemeal social 
engineering likens social 
organization to a machine. 
Furthermore, engineering 
and its activities through 
invention are made and 

elapsed before its 
implications are understood 
(Wiener, 1989). It only 
brings to the limelight the 
need for human intervention 
in the whole course of both 
piecemeal plans and social 
reform.  
 
The possession of intellect 
and soul separate humans 
from other beings according 
to the doctrine of the Fall 
believed by Christians 
(Barnard, 2006) of which 
Africans are no exception. 
This grounding of placement 
of humans as higher beings 
with the two aforementioned 
properties - the soul and 
the intellect is also the 
ability for humans to get 
involved in a deliberate 
change. This change comes 
in the form of a reform. 
The possession of intellect 
presents human beings as 
rational and knowledgeable 
creatures capable of 
transforming the 
environment they are 
interested in (Kilpinen, 
2012). When transformation 
becomes predominant, it 
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becomes a reform and the 
ability of human beings to 
transform will only be 
sustained if the 
individuals are 
transformed. 
 
Every reform is usually 
with the intent of becoming 
better than the status quo 
(Obioha, 2011), so it is 
with human reform. When we 
mention human reform, we 
mean improving the present 
person. The aspects of 
human reform that are 
pivotal for piecemeal 
engineering and social 
reform as it pertains to 
Africa include ideological 
reform, a positive and 
progressive system of value 
reorientation and a 
pragmatic system of 
education. This is because 
human reform has to do with 
habit, action and 
character. When action 
becomes an ongoing process, 
habit manifests itself and, 
to this extent, habit is a 
resource in action on the 
one hand. On the other 
hand, action as an ongoing 

process is cyclical in 
structure and, as such, is 
continuous (Kilpinen, 
2012). He further argues 
that habit is a process 
that runs into resolvable 
difficulties at irregular 
intervals. It is a 
disposition to action 
together with the 
contribution of the mind. 
Action is the way in which 
human beings exist in the 
world (Kilpinen, 2012). 
 
From the foregoing, one 
sees that reform in humans 
is centred on actions 
through which habits are 
established and then 
character follows. In most 
African nations, 
development is far-fetched 
except in a few countries 
like South Africa. 
Recently, Ghana and Rwanda 
are measuring up 
development-wise. It cannot 
be argued, on aggregate, 
that these numbers can 
amount to placing the 
continent on the path of 
development. A closer 
observation of the 
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difference between the 
previous and the present 
status of these 
aforementioned countries 
lies in leadership and 
administration. It is 
either there is a people-
minded leadership or the 
leader has a refined or 
reformed mindset (attitude 
of the mind) and sets 
towards achieving the end 
of a state (common good).  
 
Simply put, human reform as 
it pertains to Africa 
revolves around commitments 
that could best be realized 
by fashioning a framework 
within which microeconomic 
decisions could be so 
informed as to further the 
attainment of broad social 
goals (Alchon, 1985). This 
understanding goes hand in 
hand with piecemeal 
engineering that 
accommodates both the 
private and public 
character of social 
institutions, for there is 
always an interplay between 
the two. Piecemeal 
engineering is a politics 

of efficiency originating 
through cause and effect 
(Jordan, 1994), yet not 
unconnected with 
charismatic leadership. As 
such, it is necessary that 
human action and 
performance which form the 
bases of social engineering 
should stress current 
problem-solving. Jordan 
(1994) presents this as the 
impulse of rational reform, 
the supposed intent and 
need for human reform. 
 
Reform is a positive change 
and, invariably, human 
reform is a positive human 
change. It should not just 
be cyclical but gradually 
total. By this, it simply 
means that in as much as it 
is not radical, it should 
take note of all aspects 
concerned in the formation 
and production of human 
action. In other words, it 
should be totalitarian yet 
liberal according to 
Popper. For instance, 
according to Crowder and 
Friess (2013), the adoption 
of the agile method (change 
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as part of a regular 
process) increases and 
sustains trust through 
transparency, 
accountability, 
communication and knowledge 
sharing. Moreover, through 
trust and empowerment, 
creativity is promoted, for 
if the people can trust and 
at the same time are 
empowered, automatically 
their creative ability is 
enhanced. Furthermore, for 
Popper, there should be 
adjustments and 
readjustments to promote 
creativity (newness, 
diverse inventions and 
innovations as well as 
broader participation which 
piecemeal engineering 
intends to achieve). 
 
In summary, it can be 
inferred that human reform 
as has been espoused in 
this paper revolves around 
a re-orientation, action 
and performance. It is  
 
about well-informedness and 
foresightedness, which stem 
from a courageous mind 

willing and determined to 
succeed amidst trials and 
threats. These aspects of 
human reformation translate 
to social reform because 
social institutions are 
products of human 
existence. To this extent, 
according to Crowder and 
Friess (2013), action 
becomes a relation between 
the agent and the 
surrounding environment, 
material and social in 
which both relations have a 
say. A humanly reformed 
institution is a socially 
reformed institution. It is 
at this level that prudence 
is needful in piecemeal 
engineering. In conclusion, 
the position of this study 
agrees with Jordan (1994) 
on the ground that social 
change hinges on the 
appropriation of apparently 
scientific techniques but 
not on his underestimation 
of prudence. Piecemeal 
social engineering is made 
both possible and non-
violent through the act of 
prudence. Though Karl 
Popper did not use the term 
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(prudence), his method 
implies prudence. This is 
because anything gradual 
and non-violent will be 
successful with great 
dependence on prudence as a 
skill. Even the efficiency 
of machines (non-living 
beings) is maintained 
through prudence, how much 
more that which is humanly 
inclined and requires 
adjustments and 
readjustments. 
 
However, we cannot talk 
about social reform and 
piecemeal engineering in 
Africa without adequate 
emphasis on the necessity 
of human reform, hence the 
title of this paper. The 
previous explanation has 
demonstrated its absence as 
problematic. Until there is 
a human reform, many 
African nations will find 
it extremely difficult to 
genuinely develop. 
 
Comments and Conclusion 
In this paper, there is a 
strong emphasis on social 
reform, human reform and 

piecemeal social 
engineering. The social 
reformers are the state 
apparatus as well as 
citizens and that is why 
change is not expected to 
be linear but cyclical and 
gradual. At each stage of 
existence, everyone should 
be both a social engineer 
and a social reformer by 
first reforming oneself. It 
is neither by appointment 
nor mere desire but by a 
sense of responsibility and 
belonging. Reform, which is 
usually positive, should 
adopt knowledge as a habit, 
that is not just a state of 
mind but something we do 
continuously, be it tacit 
or discursive knowledge. 
Knowledge here becomes an 
action through which both 
the agent and the 
environment are seen as 
both active subjects and 
active objects (not in a 
personified manner) 
respectively (Kilpinen, 
2012). Furthermore, the 
components of development 
which include science and 
technology are made 
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possible through the 
function of the human mind, 
which underscores the need 
for consistent self-
reformation as we advocate 
in this paper. It entails 
that, if the individual is 
reformed in an updating 
manner the way a machine is 
taken care of for 
efficiency, the individual 
can then extend such method 
in the policies that are 
being made. By virtue of 
this reformation, the 
policies are expected to be 
humane, amenable and timely 
in order to meet the needs 
of society per time. 
 
An optimistic presentation 
has been made in this paper 
with these reformations 
revolving around intricate 
and sophisticated systems 
of classifications, 
specialization and 
rationalization. At the 
level of classification is 
the identification of the 
need of society; at the 
level of specialization is 
the efficient attention 
that is to be given to that 

particular need; while the 
stage of rationalization is 
the stage of disposition by 
individuals through which 
the other two are 
achievable. However, 
scrutiny and regulation are 
vital in moderating human 
conduct and actions 
(Drolet, 2003) such that 
there will be considerable 
fallibility. Once there is 
some regulation, according 
to Kilpinen, definitely 
intentionality and 
habituality will overlap, 
because intentionality 
without habituality is 
empty, while habituality 
without intentionality is 
blind (2012). 
Without doubt, any argument 
or position that places the 
human factor at the centre 
will always face a 
challenge of some degree of 
uncertainty. 
Notwithstanding, Africans 
should utilize the 
available degree of 
certainty to make a 
considerably better and 
more developed continent. 
Furthermore, human reform 
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should be continuous and 
unrestricted to leadership 
such that even the future 
will not suffer setbacks as 
a result of the decline or 
fading out of the humanly 
reformed generation.  
 
In addition, as we promote 
piecemeal engineering, we 
emphasize that indigenous 
knowledge and belief 
systems that are 
progressive should not just 
be upheld but that they 
should be complementary and 
simultaneous with piecemeal 
engineering and vice versa. 

This is to promote 
authenticity that would 
promote the identity of 
Africa(ns) (Ezeme, 2012). 
 
Finally, with the knowledge 
of the notion of piecemeal 
social engineering and 
social reform of Popper, 
when contextualized to 
Africa with human reform as 
the driving force, one 
believes that there is hope 
for Africa in politics and 
economy, which are the 
hallmark of any form of 
(national) development. 
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